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CITY OF COMMERCE 

AGENDA REPORT 

  
 
TO:   Honorable City Council 
 
FROM:  City Manager 
 
SUBJECT: Project Acceptance and Completion for the FY 2017-18 Annual 

Pavement Rehabilitation Project 
 
MEETING DATE: June 4, 2019 
 
 

RECOMMENDATION: 
 
Accept project as complete for the FY 2017-18 Annual Pavement Rehabilitation Project, 
and authorize Staff to record the Notice of Completion. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
 

The FY 2017-18 Annual Pavement Rehabilitation Project is part of the City’s yearly 
pavement reconstruction program in which streets that are in need of repair and 
reconstruction are selected for rehabilitation based on the City’s Pavement 
Management Study (PMS). 

 

The project consisted of cold-milling existing asphalt concrete and overlay of new 
asphalt along Ferguson Drive, Marianna Avenue, Dennis Avenue, Connor Avenue, 
Bedessen Avenue, and Ayers Avenue.  

 

The project also included full depth reclamation of existing asphalt concrete on Garfield 
Avenue, consisting of reclaimed asphalt and base material.  The work involved the 
restoration of existing striping along the streets; construction of median islands and 
beautification along Astor Avenue; and the removal of the abandoned railroad tracks at 
Sheila Street and Commerce Way. 
 

ANALYSIS: 
 
On August 15, 2017, the City Council approved the plans and specifications for the FY 
2017-18 Pavement Rehabilitation Program and authorized staff to advertise the project 
for bids. 
 
The public bid opening occurred on November 13, 2017 at the office of the City Clerk, 
and Excel Paving Company was determined to be the lowest responsible bidder.  

Item No.   
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The total construction budget for the project is $4,329,777. 
 
The final cost for the construction work completed by Excel Paving Company is 
$4,076,138, which is within the approved contract amount. 
 
The streets that were reconstructed in the FY 2017-18 Pavement Rehabilitation Project 
are as follows: 

 

FY 2017-18 Pavement Rehabilitation Program Street Locations 

1.  Garfield Avenue (North City Limit to Telegraph Road) 

2.  Ferguson Avenue (Atlantic Boulevard to East City Limit) 

3.  Marianna Avenue (North City Limit to Dunham Street) 

4.  Dennis Avenue (Washington Boulevard South to end of street) 

5.  Connor Avenue (Washington Boulevard South to end of street) 

6.  Bedessen Avenue (Washington Boulevard South to end of street) 

7.  Ayers Avenue (Washington Boulevard South to Sheila Street) 

 

The total area of cold-milled asphalt concrete is approximately 500,000 square feet.  
The total area of reclaimed asphalt area is approximately 400,000 square feet. 
Approximately 30,000 tons of asphalt concrete was used as part of this project. 
 
City staff recommends that the City Council accept the Project as complete. Upon 
acceptance, Staff will file the “Notice of Completion” with the County Recorder’s Office 
for the project and release the 5% retention to the contractor, Excel Paving Company. 
 
ALTERNATIVES: 
 
1. Approve staff recommendation 
2. Disapprove staff recommendation 
3. Provide further direction to staff 
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
 
The funding for this construction work has been approved and included in the Capital 
Improvement Plan (CIP) budget.  Therefore, there is no fiscal impact. 
 
All work was completed in a satisfactory manner and in accordance with the project 
plans and specifications.   
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RELATIONSHIP TO STRATEGIC GOALS: 
 
This item relates to the City Council’s specific 2016 Strategic Action Plan goal to 
“develop and implement a sustainable CIP Program to ensure the quality of existing 
infrastructure and support future plans for the City and develop and invest in 
infrastructure and beautification projects that support economic growth.” 
 
ATTACHMENT: 
 
Resolution 
 
 
Approved by: Maryam Babaki, P.E., Public Works & Development Services Director 

Prepared by: Seung Yang, Deputy Director of Engineering Services 

Fiscal Impact reviewed by: Vilko Domic, Director of Finance 

Approved as to form by: Noel Tapia, City Attorney 

Respectfully submitted:  Edgar P. Cisneros, City Manager 

 


